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Historically, telepsychiatry has most often been instituted as a
method to expand access of psychiatric services to patients,
primarily in rural areas with a paucity of psychiatric services
or as a means for patients to gain access to subspecialty psy-
chiatric care [1–3]. In those contexts, previous studies of
telepsychiatry have demonstrated similar efficacy and patient
satisfactionwith video visits when comparedwith face-to-face
encounters [4–6]. Systemic reviews have established that few
residency programs have formal, longitudinal telepsychiatry
curriculums, but telepsychiatry education has historically been
an area of interest within residency programs; up to 85% of
residency programs responding to a telepsychiatry survey by
Hoffman and Kane expressed interest in a sample curriculum
[7–9]. The Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical
Education (ACGME) does not have specific requirements sur-
rounding telemedicine in the psychiatry common program
requirements, but it has been posited that exposure to
telepsychiatry during training could increase resident compe-
tence and comfort with providing care utilizing this modality
after graduation [10, 11].

Implementation of Telepsychiatry

With the adjustments to patient care made in the face of the
COVID-19 pandemic, telepsychiatry shifted overnight from a
topic touched upon briefly in didactics at our program to the
default method of practicing outpatient psychiatry in our res-
ident clinic. We are aware that this was the shared experience
of several psychiatry residency programs across the nation,
facilitated by the loosening of pre-existing federal and state

regulations that had often served as barriers to telepsychiatry
[12]. Ideally, extensive education and thorough training pro-
ceed the introduction of any new practice delivery method in
residency training. If implementing telepsychiatry had been a
planned transition, attendings would have reviewed the
existing literature of evidence-based practices and piloted the
method; residents would then be introduced to the process
with background reading and lectures, transitioning to practice
once attendings were capable and competent to supervise.
With COVID-19, our residency was forced to put the “cart”
of patient care before the “horse” of education and training.

On March 17, 2020, all scheduled outpatient visits in post-
graduate year 3 (PGY-3) resident clinic at The Ohio State
University Wexner Medical Center were converted from
face-to-face encounters to telephone visits. Telephone visits
were the standard as the medical center worked to obtain suf-
ficient telemedicine licenses and webcams to outfit each com-
puter. On April 6, 2020, these requirements were met, and the
ability to schedule video visits was introduced. Subsequently,
between March 17, 2020 and June 5, 2020 (the date of survey
distribution), 1960 outpatient follow-up appointments and 94
new patient assessments were completed via telephone or vid-
eo by residents within the outpatient clinic. A portion of pa-
tients, primarily within our psychosis specialty clinic, contin-
ued to have in-person appointments if the resident and attend-
ing determined the clinical benefit outweighed perceived risk;
this accounted for a very small percentage of total visits (<
1%). Telephone visits continued if the patient did not have
access to the Internet or declined a video visit, and in session,
video visits were converted to telephone encounters if patients
or residents experienced technical difficulties. This experience
with telephone and video encounters was largely consistent
with a recent survey of outpatient psychiatrists implementing
telemedicine during COVID-19 [13].

The overnight change to telepsychiatry also impacted the
supervision processes in our clinic. Before the transition, res-
idents would assess patients in their office, step out to staff the
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case with an on-site attending, and the resident and attending
would then return to the resident’s office together to complete
the session. With initial implementation of telepsychiatry, the
existing model of supervision was continued. This required
the resident and attending to don a mask when in the resident
office together to complete the encounter. It wasmore difficult
for patients to hear the treatment plan as a result and more
challenging to demonstrate empathic facial expressions when
wearing masks. With further understanding of the telemedi-
cine platform (Vidyo), attendings were able to conference into
video visits from their private offices, allowing both the resi-
dent and attending to remain mask-free throughout the en-
counter and improving the audio for patients.

With this rapid shift from in-person to virtual visits, com-
munication with residents centered on dissemination of the
practical knowledge necessary to provide at minimal adequate
care via telepsychiatry; most often, this focused on the tech-
nology and delivery of telepsychiatry learned by attendings in
real time and passed to residents in a steady stream of e-mails.
These e-mails were disseminated several times a day and at
times included contradictory information given the speed with
which guidelines were changing. The e-mails also included
administrative updates, such as which states had suspended
license requirements for telehealth visits and what billing
codes should be used. The residency program instituted week-
ly virtual telepsychiatry supervision sessions led by an outpa-
tient attending to provide residents the opportunity to seek
supervision regarding the transition, but otherwise no formal
telepsychiatry curriculum was initiated.

Given these challenging and unprecedented circumstances,
we felt it would be useful to assess the PGY-3 resident expe-
rience with telepsychiatry.

Surveying the Resident Experience

A survey using Qualtrics was developed and distributed to 11
PGY-3 residents in our outpatient clinic. The Institutional
Review Board reviewed the survey and determined it quali-
fied for exempt status. An e-mail was distributed to residents
that included the intent and goal of the survey, a statement
reviewing that participation was anonymous and voluntary,
and a link to access the survey. The e-mail was sent on
June 5, 2020, with a reminder for non-completers sent on
June 10, 2020.

The questions on the survey included the following:

1. When I began outpatient clinic, I had previously delivered
psychiatric care through telepsychiatry (i.e., inpatient,
emergency department, consults).

2. When I began outpatient clinic, I felt prepared to deliver
care through telepsychiatry.

3. My clinical education was positively impacted by the im-
plementation of telepsychiatry.

4. My patient care was positively impacted by the imple-
mentation of telepsychiatry.

5. PGY-3 clinic has given me enough experience to practice
telepsychiatry without supervision in the future.

The first survey question prompted a yes/no response, and
questions 2 through 5 asked residents to rate the strength of
their opinions on a Likert scale of 1 to 5 (1 = strongly disagree,
2 = disagree, 3 = neutral, 4 = agree, 5 = strongly agree). The
final question of the survey allowed residents to free text any
feedback they had regarding the experience with transitioning
to telepsychiatry in our outpatient clinic.

Exploring Resident Feedback

Nine of eleven PGY-3 residents responded to the survey (82%
response rate). Of respondents, 6 residents reported having
exposure to telepsychiatry in other clinical settings prior to
PGY-3 outpatient clinic. These telepsychiatry experiences
likely occurred in our emergency department where the psy-
chiatry emergency services team occasionally assigns resi-
dents to perform consults for an off-campus hospital via tele-
medicine. Given the infrequent and inconsistent nature of
these consults, resident respondents still felt largely unpre-
pared to deliver care through telepsychiatry, with an average
rating of 2.78 ± 0.92.

The majority of residents felt that telepsychiatry positively
impacted their clinical education experience (average rating of
4.33 ± 0.67), but less residents felt it had positively impacted
their patient care (average rating of 3.78 ± 1.23). After provid-
ing telepsychiatry for approximately 2 months, 7 of 9 respon-
dents strongly agreed they had enough experience to practice
telepsychiatry without supervision in the future (average rat-
ing of 4.67 ± 0.67). Analysis with Stats iQ demonstrated a
statistically significant relationship between the perception
of telepsychiatry having a positive impact on clinical educa-
tion and comfort with practicing telepsychiatry without super-
vision in the future (p = 0.0359, Chi-Squared Test). There was
also a statistically significant improvement from retrospective
to prospective ratings of preparation to practice telepsychiatry
(p = 0.002, Mann-Whitney test) suggesting that residents per-
ceived themselves to have transitioned from unprepared to
prepared to deliver care via telepsychiatry.

Two residents included comments in the free text box
soliciting feedback. One resident stated “I did not like
performing telepsych visits over the phone. All new patient
visits should be via video.” The second resident provided
program-specific feedback pertaining to their perception that
they “could have learned more about the art of delivering
psychiatric care over telephone/video”.
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Lessons Learned and Future Directions

This survey captured the experience of 9 PGY-3 residents
with the rapid transition from all face-to-face encounters to
telepsychiatry for (nearly) all outpatient encounters. Given
the crescendo of the pandemic and lack of formal
telepsychiatry curriculum, there was minimal time for attend-
ings, who were otherwise inexperienced with outpatient
telepsychiatry themselves, to provide dedicated instruction to
residents about evidence-based care and best practices. In ad-
dition, there were significant obstacles to implementing video
visits (much preferred to telephone), rigorous supervision, and
effective communication. Despite these challenges, the major-
ity of residents went from feeling largely unprepared to deliver
care via telepsychiatry to strongly agreeing that they are pre-
pared to practice telepsychiatry without supervision.

While the telepsychiatry experience seemed to positively
impact clinical education for the residents, patient care was not
perceived to be as positively affected. The absence of attend-
ing expertise in telepsychiatry and lack of formal preparation
for residents most likely contributed for this discrepancy. The
need to prepare a formal curriculum to address the down-
stream patient care implications of telepsychiatry quickly
emerged (i.e., managing difficult situations or maintaining
patient-doctor rapport). The free text response by one of our
residents stating they wanted to learn more about the art of
delivering psychiatric care over telephone/video further sup-
ports this gap in the educational curriculum.

With some societal push to “return to normal,” in-person
appointments will be more accessible for patients in our resi-
dent clinic. However, a number of patients have expressed
their strong preference to continue to receive services via
telepsychiatry as long as they are covered by insurance poli-
cies. While the crisis accelerated the clinical education of res-
idents, the need to develop multiple facets of telepsychiatry
education for residents and attendings has become evident.

We have taken steps towards this by forming a multi-
disciplinary Telehealth Taskforce; a survey to assess fac-
ulty supervision needs will be disseminated, and the
taskforce members are reviewing existing telepsychiatry
literature to develop evidence-based practices. We are also
generating a telepsychiatry lecture series focusing on the 3
competencies emphasized by Sunderji et al. in their narra-
tive review of telepsychiatry in graduate medical educa-
tion: technical, collaborative, and administrative [14].
This formal curriculum will review the now-established
technological processes of outpatient telepsychiatry and
add a more meaningful exploration into “the art” of deliv-
ering patient care via telepsychiatry and the administrative
landscape of billing and compliance in telemedicine. To
minimize confusion, communication with residents has
been streamlined and consolidated to, at most, one summa-
ry e-mail a day.

Maintaining rigorous clinical supervision in the context of
telepsychiatry will require attendings to develop new strate-
gies. One initiative we are introducing will be observed inter-
views; an attending will conference into a resident
telepsychiatry patient assessment quarterly to observe the ap-
pointment and will have dedicated time to provide individu-
alized feedback to the resident after the appointment. The
resident-attending pairings will be maintained over the course
of the year to allow for a longitudinal perspective of individual
resident’s progress. We are implementing these initiatives at
our program, but if telepsychiatry is here to stay, perhaps it is
also time for the ACGME to mandate telepsychiatry curricu-
lum for all residency programs.

The major limitation with this survey is the generalizabili-
ty, as it was conducted with a small cohort of residents at one
residency program. Other limitations include the lack of a pre-
intervention survey and known limitation of using Likert
scales in educational research [15]. There are several possible
next steps within this area of education research, including
exploring the experience of residents at other programs or
even within other specialties. There will also be more oppor-
tunities for programs to compare and contrast the delivery of
various telepsychiatry curricula, as COVID-19 will surely in-
crease the number of residencies developing educational con-
tent for their trainees and faculty. Finally, there will be a need
to explore the longitudinal impact on patient care and super-
vision models with the transition to telepsychiatry.
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